[image: image1.png]


Van Buren County SAFE Coalition

June Meeting Minutes

Location: Roberts Memorial Center

Tuesday, June 18, 2013
2:00 pm

Meeting called to order by Melissa Daugherty at 2:00 p.m.

Members Present: Heidi Bainbridge – DFC Coalition Coordinator, Randy Besick – Business Owner, Kitty Bogle – Other Organization, Rhonda Carter – Other/Community Member, Melissa Daugherty – Youth Serving Organization, Susan Frey – Local Governmental Agency, Curt Hanson – State Government, Lee McIntosh – Law Enforcement, Kris Rankin – Parent, Ginger Shaw – Youth Serving Organization, MaryAnn Williams – Volunteer Group
May Minutes approved by: Mary Ann Williams Second: Ginger Shaw
	Topic: DFC Update (in packets)
ACTION STEP:  None 

	TOPIC:  YLC Adventureland Trip 
· Melissa shared that this trip was rescheduled for June 5th and about 60 kids attended.  The picture of all of the kids is on the back of the update.  She shared it is an extra event that the coalition does with the youth every other year.  She said they pay for their tickets and the coalition provides the transportation and it is a nice end of year trip for them.  

· Randy asked how the coalition provides the transportation.  Melissa shared that Van Buren Community Schools donates the bus usage to the group.   
ACTION STEP:  None

	Topic: ISTEP Summit 
· Randy asked about ISTEP taking the place of JEL and said he thought the YLC group was the JEL.  Melissa and Heidi explained that ISTEP is the state run JEL group that pulls from youth groups in communities around the state of Iowa to make up their group. They stated that the YLC group in Van Buren County is one of the community youth groups and ISTEP is the state youth group.  
· Melissa shared that each year ISTEP tries to provide a summit for the students in Iowa.  She said it used to be several days long and now it is a one day summit for youth to come and learn about tobacco issues and things they can be doing locally in their communities.  The YLC group had four youth who attended this summit, Cassie Johnson, Drew Nolting, Cierstynn Welcher and Chase Murphy.  All four were elected to the executive council for the ISTEP program.  She said that there are 12 members on the council and the students have to apply to be on it and then be voted in by their peers at the summit.  

· Heidi shared that she is going to ask the four of them to come to the July meeting to share about their experience at the summit.  
ACTION STEP:  None

	Topic: CADCA National Youth Leadership Initiative and Mid Year Conference – July 21-25, 2013 – Austin, TX  
· Heidi shared that this is a training opportunity for youth across the country to learn how to work in their communities and make a difference in issues that they are passionate about.  She said the coalition has taken youth to NYLI every year.  She said the students have to apply and then are chosen.  She said that Cassie Johnson and Cierstynn Welcher will be attending this year.  She said Julie Chapuis will be attending as a chaperone this year.  
· Heidi shared that Lydia Heald will also be attending the conference as a youth trainer for CADCA.  She shared that Lydia now travels with CADCA as a trainer for them.  She said it is a real honor for Lydia to be chosen for this position.  She said it was a long process with a lot of hard work on Lydia’s part and she should be commended for achieving this honor.  
ACTION STEP:  None

	Topic: Town Hall – RAGBRAI Meeting
· Heidi shared that the meeting was held at the end of May.  She said four businesses and a couple of local authorities attended to receive information on what needs to be done for RAGBRAI.  She shared that the state put it on and provided some nice packets and handouts for the attendees that included license regulations, things that cannot be done, things that can be done and rules for outdoor service.  She said they gave them so really good reminder information.  She said attendees were appreciative of the information shared.  She said she has extra packets in the office for any business or organization that was unable to attend and is interested in the information.  She shared that the coalition has some other resources as well that can be shared if people are interested in them.  

· Heidi said that the coalition is trying to help make the process as easy as possible for the vendors/businesses to restrict the sale of alcohol to minors during RAGBRAI.  She said the goal is to provide the resources and tools that people need to be informed and to protect them and the community from underage drinking problems.  She said the coalition hopes it will be a successful event without many problems.  

· Kitty asked if she could get a packet and Heidi told her yes and just to stop by on Wednesday to pick it up.  Heidi asked that if any coalition members know of a business or group planning on selling alcohol during RAGBRAI to let them know that the coalition office has resources for them to use.  She shared the coalition has been working to get the word out through the paper, newsletter, website, blog, etc.  She said Kitty will also be offering Merchant Alcohol trainings in June and July before the event that could be beneficial to the vendors so tell people you know about these resources.  Heidi said she has attended the chamber planning meeting and has given the information on resources to tell vendors about as well.      
ACTION STEP:  None

	TOPIC:  Semi-Annual Coalition Report (in packets)
DISCUSSION:

· Heidi shared this is a report that the coalition staff will be sharing semi-annually with the coalition, the Van Buren Community School Board (the coalition’s fiscal agent), as well as other organizations that the coalition believes should have it.  It is partially provided by the coalition’s evaluator.  She shared that the charts on the back got messed up some how in the printing process.  She said the data was pulled from the evaluators report on accomplishments and then it was merged with the coalitions Iowa Youth Survey (IYS) numbers that show what the coalition is looking at with reduction in rates.  She said these are the accomplishments the coalition has achieved in the last six months.  They are the things the coalition has done, whether it is coalition staff or volunteers.  She shared that the coalition is heavy in the green information providing section.  She said the coalition would be more powerful if it looked at increasing some of the other activities; i.e.: enhancing access/reducing barriers, changing policy, changing consequences and changing physical design because they have more of an impact on the entire community and not just individuals.  She said providing information only effects a small population of people who are listening or interested in what the coalition is providing.  She said the coalition is looking at beefing up some of its strategies in the lower four categories as 6% of the outputs are falling in those categories so that the coalition can effect change with the greater population in the community.  She shared it also talks about efforts and community changes that were accomplished.  She said under making a difference is where the charts are for the changes in underage drinking and youth marijuana usage.  They can be seen in the report.  The percentage of 11th grade students reporting past 30 day use of alcohol decreased from 53% in 2005 to 25% in 2012.  She shared it has been a gradual decline and the numbers have been trending downward.  The percentage of 11th grade students reporting past 30 day use of marijuana decreased from 12% in 2002 to 2% in 2012.  Heidi pointed out that the marijuana numbers are low to begin with, but they are also declining.  
· Heidi shared this report will be made available to the coalition members, funders and interested community members twice a year.  

· Heidi said the coalition is looking to develop some more specific reports that will be specific to law enforcement and other sectors of the community.  
ACTION STEP:  None

	TOPIC:  Iowa Youth Survey Data (in packets)
DISCUSSION:

· Heidi shared that this is an overview, but if anyone is interested in the full report it is online at http://www.iowayouthsurvey.iowa.gov/year_2012/index.html.  This report contains the items that the coalition tracks for the work that it does.  On the front there are binge drinking numbers that show that binge drinking is trending downwards.  The next item is past 30 day alcohol usage that is also trending downward.  Currently dependent on alcohol has lower numbers as well.  Randy asked why there are not newer numbers for some of the questions.  Heidi said they no longer ask some of the questions on the survey.  Heidi said that they do not change the wording of questions; they may add or remove them but they do not generally change the wording.  
· Heidi shared that there are numbers for how easy it is to get alcohol in Van Buren County and she pointed out that the numbers are up for the 6th graders in this area.  She pointed out that many of the 6th graders reported they do not use alcohol, but they are saying it is easy to get. She shared that smoking cigarettes has gone down as well.  She said the 11th grade numbers have really dropped in this area.  She shared that the smokeless tobacco numbers are up a little at this time with the 11th graders.  She said this is not surprising as students have been reporting this to members of the coalition.  She pointed out that the state is starting to work on this more at this time as well.  She pointed out that the YLC Group also held a Through with Chew event that was sponsored by the state ISTEP program.  
· Heidi said accessibility to cigarettes went down except for the 6th graders.  She also shared that the marijuana rates are also down.  She pointed out that they have never really been high but they are now lower than before.  Randy asked how the marijuana numbers compare to the state.  Heidi said they are lower than state averages.  She said that the state numbers are also trending down.  Heidi pointed out that ease of access for marijuana had a rise in 8th graders and are holding steady for the others. 
· Heidi said she would let everyone look through the rest of the results on their own.  She said for the others the coalition does not chart and they are for information of the coalition members.  She said there were no alarming numbers this time and they are on par with the last survey and the trend downward seems to be continuing.  Randy pointed out that there is a trend upward in prescription use of medications not prescribed for them.  Heidi pointed out the drug drops and education on prescription abuse can help with this trend.  She also pointed out that the school had turned to the coalition with a situation with a student dealing with this problem and the coalition was able to offer advice and resources at that time.  She said that maybe now the coalition can pursue helping the school with education of the students on prescription drug abuse. 
· Heidi pointed out that there are a variety of questions in this survey that can help other organizations.  So, it might be helpful to others if they want to take a look at it.  
· Lee asked when it is give and how much time is allotted to it.  Heidi shared that it is given in the fall and she administers it in both districts and the students tend to complete it in one class period and it takes the majority of students 45 minutes to take it.  She shared that the format has been changed and if they answer no they do not use a substance then they skip the questions about that substance.  Melissa pointed out that they are now all completed online.  Heidi shared it is done every two years and it is a phenomenal resource for the community.  
 ACTION STEP:  None

	TOPIC:  Membership Enhancement
DISCUSSION:

· Heidi shared that she pulled up the membership list and the coalition has 65 current coalition members and the coalition never has that many people at the meetings.  So, she is wondering how the coalition can draw more people to meetings at least one every couple of months.  She asked for ideas on how to encourage more attendance and active participation in the coalition.  Ginger asked if the coalition members have ever been surveyed about time of day and possibly doing some different times a couple of times a year.  Randy said that was addressed about four years ago and Heidi agreed.  Heidi said they tried some different times and it was still the same people attending and did not seem to change attendance.  Ginger asked if updates are ever sent out to the members.  Heidi shared that minutes and meeting reminders with the information of what is going on are sent to all members.  Heidi said she is concerned with inundating members with emails.  She asked if the members thought people would like to receive the DFC Update and Semi Annual Report by email.  Curt asked about text messages for reminders.  Heidi said it has been talked about, but never done.  She said that would be a good question for the survey to see if people would like to receive text message reminders.  Lee shared that people are so involved that the perception may be that these meetings are not of value to them.  He said he does not know how to add value to what the coalition is doing.  He said people need to understand the value of attendance at the meetings for them personally.  Heidi said that the coalition needs to figure how to make it important to people.  Randy asked how many at the table draw a pay check from the state/government.  He pointed out that people need to have a passion or drive for the work.  He pointed out that if people do not care then they will not care.  He pointed out that it is par for the course in volunteer organizations.   Rhonda asked about whittling the list down.  Heidi said that has been discussed.  She said setting up the boundaries for being a member, such as attending three meetings a year, is hard to do.  Melissa said that the staff cannot determine if the information is being looked at and utilized by people who cannot attend meetings, but still want to be a part of the work.  Randy said that if at best people are reading the information and having conversations about it then it can help the work of the coalition.  Kitty asked about people who do not attend but still volunteer to help.  Heidi said there are some of those.  Heidi said it has been a while since the coalition had done a survey on meeting times, how to receive information, etc.  So this might be a good idea to do that now.  Heidi pointed out that many on the list are active in the community and are not people who have moved away.  Heidi said she would take it from there and would develop a survey and send it out for comment to some of the members in attendance.  
ACTION STEP: Develop and do a survey
By Whom: Coalition Staff 
By When: As soon as possible 

	TOPIC:  Sustainability and Evaluation Committee’s 
DISCUSSION:

· Heidi said that the coalition has had sign ups for these committees before, but they are going to start from scratch because the meetings have not been well attended and the work has been slow.  She passed around sign up sheets for the two committees.  She said the work for these committees will be done outside of the coalition meetings through emails mostly.  She said evaluation includes looking over data and giving feedback on it.  She said it is not a lot of work, but it would be good to have members who are not staff be a part of the evaluation of the work being done by the coalition.  She shared for sustainability it would be looking at the future of the coalition after the DFC funding is gone.  This group would help determine what the coalition would look like, what it would be focusing on and putting together how it would be supported financially.  Randy asked when the funding ends.  Heidi said the funding ends in September 2015.  She said there are other grants that run out at other times.  She said there is a possibility of finding other funding along the way as well.  
ACTION STEP: Sign up with Heidi to be on one or both of the committees 
By Whom: All members 
By When: As soon as possible

	TOPIC:  Work Groups
DISCUSSION:

· Heidi asked that those present participate in work groups addressing some of the goals in the coalition work plan; the workgroups were: Drug Free Worksites and Industries; Hospital – SBIRT; Working with Parents; and Near Peers.  
ACTION STEP: Follow up on tasks developed in the work groups  
By Whom: Work Group Members 
By When: As soon as possible

	Other Business:  

· None    


Next Meeting: Tuesday, July 16, 2013 at 2:00 pm at Van Buren County Hospital Community Services Center Conference Room.  
Meeting Adjourned: At 2:55 p.m.
*Meeting minutes are only a summary of the meeting.  For a recording of the full dialogue of the meeting you may contact the coalition office.    
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